VETO OF ORDINANCE 3165 RELATED TO VEHICLES FOR HIRE

Pursuant to Section 3 of Article 4 of the Ashland City Charter, I hereby veto Ordinance 3165 Related to Vehicles for Hire, the second reading of which was approved by the Ashland City Council February 5. 2019.

The reasons for this veto are set forth in the attached memorandum.

Dated this 10th day of February, 2019

John Stromberg, Mayor

Encl: 2/10/2019 Memorandum stating reasons for veto Cc: Ashland City Recorder; Ashland City Councilors

TO: Ashland City Recorder and Ashland City Councilors

FROM: Mayor John Stromberg

SUBJECT: Veto of Ordinance 3165 Related To Vehicles For Hire

DATE: February 10, 2019

This message accompanying my mayoral veto of Ordinance 3165 Related to Vehicles for Hire is to state the reasons for the veto. But I want to begin by providing some context.

As Mayor, my role is generally to support and help implement Council decisions. In cases of tie votes, my vote breaks the tie. But sometimes – rarely – a majority of the Council makes a decision with which the Mayor at the time strongly disagrees or believes is in need of further consideration before a final determination is made. Then, an option available to the Mayor is veto.

I have vetoed only one other ordinance in the past 10 years, one having to do with chickens. I took that action to give the Council an opportunity to redo a vote in which there was some confusion.

In the case of this Ordinance 3165, it is again intended as a "friendly veto." By that, I mean it's my belief that some important questions need to be answered before the City makes its final decision on whether to allow Transportation Network Companies ("TNCs"), such as Uber and Lyft, to operate in Ashland with virtually none of the passenger assurances required of taxicabs since at least the year 2000. As suggested by Councilor Graham, we need to get this decision right because once it is in place it will be very hard politically to change.

I want to acknowledge at the outset that the ride-hailing software used by Uber, Lyft, Drive Austin, and others is a brilliant concept in that it allows individual drivers and consumers of for-hire transportation to communicate directly with one another and replaces the taxicab company middleman with a less obvious new middleman, usually a mega-corporation in some distant city. I have personally used Uber and found it convenient and believe availability of TNCs could be especially helpful to older individuals who no longer have drivers' licenses, if they can afford it.

But there are at least these questions still to be answered:

1. Will the TNC corporations themselves (as opposed to their independent contractor drivers) be likely to play a constructive role in the community?

<u>Comment</u>: Along Councilor Graham's line of reasoning, the TNCs have so far offered no basis for believing they will participate in the local community in a positive way. The principal local effect of corporate Uber and Lyft may be the exporting of local revenue to them for providing minimal oversight from afar to their "independent contractors." Other cities' problems with the TNCs' seeming disinterest in being constructive community partners has been covered in numerous news stories over the last few years.

2. Did we, as a Council, pay sufficient heed to the recommendations of our Transportation Commission?

<u>Comment</u>: Our own Transportation Commission made cogent, community-minded recommendations to the Council after devoting significantly more time and attention to a draft ordinance than the Council has been able to do. The Commission recommended more extensive

requirements for vehicle safety inspections, meaningful criminal background checks for drivers, and accessibility for wheelchair users. These provisions have been deleted from the proposed ordinance without much deliberation, apparently simply because Uber and Lyft refuse to serve Ashland if we apply those conditions.

3. Could Ashland citizens get the same protections and services that the TNCs offer citizens in larger cities?

<u>Comment</u>: The citizens of Portland and Eugene get the benefit of TNCs' commitment to comply with requirements for vehicle safety inspections and more comprehensive background checks. In addition, Portland requires that TNCs provide wheelchair accessible vehicle service within a reasonable amount of time. Would it be possible to make those benefits available to the citizens of Ashland, too?

- 4. Have we adequately explored possibilities for working collectively with other cities and the League of Oregon Cities to try to gain leverage in negotiating with Uber/Lyft?
- 5. How would the TNCs' ride-hailing service affect RVTD's growing bus service?

 Comment: Wouldn't it be wise to wait to see if RVTD gets funding for its hybrid buses to provide door-to-door service as a pilot test in Ashland? RVTD may be able to provide similar service to community members who can't afford either TNCs or taxis. This service, and perhaps even regular RVTD bus service, may be undercut by TNCs primarily serving middle and upper class persons and neighborhoods.
- 6. How affordable would TNC service be for those on a fixed income?

 Comment: Will TNC service benefit primarily those on a fixed income, or those with disposable income? What has been the experience of other cities?
- 7. Will our local taxicab companies be put out of business?

Comment: Does City government have some responsibility to avoid tilting the competitive field to favor transnational corporations at the expense of home-grown businesses, whose owners probably have much of their personal resources tied up in their businesses? Uber and Lyft are not even close to turning a profit but seem to be using their ample investor capital to undercut their competitors, the taxicab companies. The TNCs have shown they are ready to raise their prices dramatically when they have captive customers: "dynamic pricing" after snow storms or big events (OSF plays?) can yield shockingly expensive rides. If local taxi service is lost and the TNCs are not finally able to make a profit in small cities, will Ashland be left with only very expensive vehicle-for-hire service or possibly no such service at all?

8. Have we sufficiently considered the impact of TNC service on other City initiatives?

Comment: Council's deliberations on this ordinance to date have not taken into account its impact on our CEAP goal of encouraging reductions in greenhouse gas emissions or the goal of reducing annual vehicle miles traveled within the city. The results of studies of the impact of TNCs on such goals have been inconclusive and disputed. See June 21, 2018 Portland Business Journal ("More Ride Services, More Congestion?"). In our desire to make new transportation alternatives available for our citizens as soon as reasonably possible, we did not consider possible unintended consequences for these other important City goals.

9. How would passing this ordinance at this time impact decisions being made in the current session of the Oregon Legislature?

Comment: Uber and Lyft are lobbying in Salem to get the Legislature to preempt local governments' ability to regulate TNCs and force their business model on every city in the state. See February 2, 2019 Willamette Week ("Oregon Legislation on Uber and Lyft Might Override Portland Rules") and February 4, 2019 Oregonian ("Portland Blasts Lyft for Proposed Statewide Bill, Says May Undercut Local Regulations"). Ashland's unilateral acquiescence to the TNCs' preferences at this stage of the legislative session could signal to our legislators a willingness to cede local control not only to the TNCs, but also to the state.

The purpose of this veto is not to permanently ban ride-hailing services from operating out of Ashland. Its purpose is to urge the Council to more thoroughly consider the pros and cons and to seek some fairly minor accommodations from the TNCs on behalf of our citizens.

The effect of the veto is to put the draft ordinance before the Council again for a final vote. If the measure receives fewer than four votes this time, I will propose a joint study session with the Transportation Commission to get the full benefits of its members' thinking. I will also seek Council approval to ask staff to seek collaboration with other Oregon cities on TNC-related issues. Finally, I will seek Council approval to have staff bring back First Reading of a subsequent TNC ordinance with revised provisions to reflect any new insights gained in the interim.

If the re-vote following this veto again receives enough votes for passage, it will at least be clear to Ashland citizens that the Council took the trouble to deliberate the hard questions posed above.

Respectfully submitted,
John Stromberg

Mayor